

Public Safety on Victoria's Train System

alle alle æ ---B --Victorian Auditor-General's Report February 2016 2015-16:23

J.

æ

8

H

88

88

20

+

+

VICTORIA

Victorian Auditor-General

Public Safety on Victoria's Train System

Ordered to be published

VICTORIAN GOVERNMENT PRINTER February 2016

PP No 129, Session 2014-16

This report is printed on Monza Recycled paper. Monza Recycled is certified Carbon Neutral by The Carbon Reduction Institute (CRI) in accordance with the global Greenhouse Gas Protocol and ISO 14040 framework. The Lifecycle Analysis (LCA) for Monza Recycled is cradle to grave including Scopes 1, 2 and 3. It has FSC Mix Certification combined with 55% recycled content.

ISBN 978 1 925226 47 8



The Hon. Bruce Atkinson MLC President Legislative Council Parliament House Melbourne The Hon. Telmo Languiller MP Speaker Legislative Assembly Parliament House Melbourne

Dear Presiding Officers

Under the provisions of section 16AB of the Audit Act 1994, I transmit my report on the audit Public Safety on Victoria's Train System.

Yours faithfully

Dr Peter Frost Acting Auditor-General

24 February 2016

Contents

Auditor-General's comments vii					
Audit summaryix					
	Conclusionsx				
	Findings				
	Recommendations				
	Subi	missions and comments received	xiv		
1.	Bac	kground	1		
	1.1	Introduction	1		
	1.2	Relevant legislation	4		
	1.3	Initial deployment	5		
	1.4	PSOs today	6		
	1.5	Previous VAGO audit	7		
	1.6	Audit objective and scope	7		
	1.7	Audit method and cost	8		
	1.8	Structure of the report	8		
2.	Imp	act of PSOs	9		
	2.1	Introduction	10		
	2.2	Conclusion	10		
	2.3	Perceptions of safety	10		
	2.4	PSOs' impact on crime	14		
	2.5	Public awareness	16		
	2.6	Impact of lack of awareness	17		
3.	Max	kimising the PSO program's efficiency and effectiveness	19		
	3.1	Introduction	20		
	3.2	Conclusion	20		
	3.3	Advice to government	20		
	3.4	Performance monitoring	23		
	3.5	PSO operations and training	26		
	3.6	PSOs and other safety and security personnel	28		
	3.7	Cross-agency coordination	30		
	3.8	Night Network	31		

Appendix A. Train station deployments	33
Appendix B. Audit Act 1994 section 16-submissions and comments	37

vi Public Safety on Victoria's Train System

Auditor-General's comments

All Victorians should be able to expect to not only feel safe, but also be safe when using our public transport system. However, this is unfortunately not always the case, particularly at night.

In 2011, the former government established a program to deploy two Victoria Police protective services officers (PSO) to every metropolitan and selected regional train stations from 6 pm until after the last train. The PSO program was intended to reduce crime and improve public perceptions of the safety of the train system.

I found that while there is evidence that PSOs have increased perceptions of the safety of Melbourne's train network at night, it is not possible, on the available data, to determine if their presence has had an impact on crime.

Successive governments have sought to improve the personal safety of Victorian commuters by adding more and more police to the train network. The original commitment was for 940 PSOs. By late 2016, there will be 1 145 PSOs operating at train stations. This is despite there being no measures in place to determine whether the PSOs are having the effect the policy intended. So, while 1 145 PSOs may make people feel safer, it is not clear whether safety has actually improved.

Improving perceptions of the safety of the train system is an important objective, as multiple surveys report that less than half of Victorians feel safe catching our trains at night, even after the addition of PSOs. If people feel that their trains are safe, then they are more likely to use them. This is particularly relevant with the commencement of the Night Network.

This audit found that the state is not fully capitalising on the presence of PSOs and other safety and security personnel to improve patronage on the train network. Awareness of the presence of PSOs has contributed to increased feelings of safety and patronage, particularly among regular night-time train users, but it remains low among other commuters. If the state is to increase night-time patronage, then people who are not regular night-time train users need to be made aware of PSOs and the role that they play. However, there has been no campaign to increase public awareness.

The focus of the agencies throughout the establishment of the PSO program was to meet government's recruitment and deployment milestones. Little attention was paid to establishing a performance reporting regime, or giving consideration to how the PSO program would best operate in the long term.

Audit team

Dallas Mischkulnig Engagement Leader

Helen Lilley Team Leader

Rosy Andaloro Analyst

Engagement Quality Control Reviewer Andrew Evans

Agencies now need to turn their focus to how PSOs can be used most effectively and efficiently, and to ensure they are in a position to be able to provide government with comprehensive, evidence-based advice on the future of the PSO program.

While my report focuses on the PSO program, I believe that it is important to recognise that PSOs are just one of many personnel aiming to ensure the safety and security of train commuters. Several government agencies, as well as several commercial entities, share commuter safety and security responsibilities. Despite this, strategic-level coordination at the executive level is lacking.

I am pleased that Victoria Police, the Department of Justice & Regulation and Public Transport Victoria have accepted my recommendations and will take action to address the underlying issues raised in this audit.

Dr Peter Frost Acting Auditor-General February 2016

Audit summary

Public transport services and, in particular, trains play a significant role in connecting people to a range of social and economic opportunities, such as employment, education and services. Passengers should feel safe as they use these services regardless of the time of day or night.

Public perceptions of safety on the train system can impede patronage. Several studies have found that perceptions of safety have a greater influence on community behaviour than the actual crime rate. Public perceptions may be influenced by personal opinions, media reporting of incidents, poorly lit areas and vandalism and graffiti. In 2014, approximately half of all criminal offences recorded on the train system occurred after 6 pm.

In 2011, the former government committed \$212 million over four years to recruit 940 protective services officers (PSO) for deployment at 212 metropolitan rail stations and four regional stations, every night from 6 pm until after the last train. This was intended to:

- deter crime, violence and antisocial behaviour on the train system
- improve perceptions of safety for commuters on the train system
- enhance opportunities for local crime prevention and intelligence gathering to assist broader policing initiatives and ensure public safety and confidence within railway precincts.

Victoria Police is the primary agency responsible for the practical implementation, monitoring and reporting on the progress and effectiveness of the initiative. Public Transport Victoria (PTV) is responsible for making sure the necessary train station infrastructure is in place to support PSOs' functions.

The objective of this audit was to determine the effectiveness of PSOs deployed across Victoria's train system by assessing if:

- PSOs have reduced crime on the metropolitan train system and improved public perceptions of safety of train travel, particularly at night
- appropriate advice supports key decisions on the deployment of PSOs
- governance arrangements for personal security and safety initiatives across the train system support and leverage the work of PSOs.

Conclusions

Community perceptions of the safety of the metropolitan train system at night have improved since the start of the PSO program, but the extent to which this can be attributed to the presence of PSOs is unknown. It is also not possible to assess whether PSOs have had any impact on crime rates on the metropolitan train system.

The full value of the PSO program is yet to be realised. Greater awareness of the presence of PSOs has the potential to improve perceptions of safety and increase patronage. There is also the potential for PSOs to be used more efficiently and effectively.

However, until Victoria Police improves its approach to monitoring the performance of the PSO program, it will not have the evidence necessary to inform future government decisions about their deployment and utilisation.

In addition, a formal framework is needed to support strategic cross-agency coordination and to maximise the community benefit of the current suite of personal safety and security initiatives in place across the public transport system.

Findings

Perceptions of safety

Community perceptions of personal safety on the metropolitan train system have increased since PSOs were first deployed in February 2012. However, it is not possible to fully isolate the effect of PSOs on public perceptions of safety from the impact of other factors, including increases in the number and patrol frequency of authorised officers (AOs) and transit police, station improvements and increases in train service frequency. Additionally, the presence of PSOs alone may not be enough to improve perceptions of safety, particularly at large, multi-platform stations where PSOs may not be visible at all times.

There has only been one study in which a change to perceptions of safety can be directly attributed to PSOs—the *PSO Evaluation Study*, commissioned by PTV and the Department of Justice & Regulation, specifically measured the effect of PSOs on commuters' perception of safety. This was a one-time study consisting of a survey of commuters at selected train stations in 2012—prior to PSO deployment—and then again a year later, once PSOs had been deployed to these stations. The study found perceptions of safety at night at these selected stations increased by approximately 8 per cent during that first year. However, the absence of a performance target means it is not possible to assess if this is a satisfactory increase.

Two further sets of data have been used to measure changes in train commuters' perception of safety. However, each has limitations that reduce its usefulness:

- PTV's Customer Satisfaction Monitor measures train customers' satisfaction with a number of network factors, including personal security at train stations at night. This has shown that satisfaction has increased approximately 10 per cent since the start of the PSO program. However, the Customer Satisfaction Monitor measures customer perception rather than the impact of specific initiatives. It therefore does not contain the information needed to determine the extent to which the rise in perception of safety can be attributed to the presence of PSOs.
- The National Survey of Community Satisfaction with Policing (NSCSP) measures the percentage of the population who feel safe on public transport at night. NSCSP data has also recorded a 10 per cent increase in the number of Victorians who feel safe using public transport at night. However, NSCSP data is not specific to trains, as it encompasses all modes of public transport.

Despite the fact that increasing commuters' perception of the safety of the metropolitan train system at night is a policy objective for the PSO program, government did not set any targets and, other than NSCSP reporting, there has been no attempt to routinely assess whether this objective has been achieved.

Impact on crime

Another policy objective of the PSO program is to reduce crime and antisocial behaviour on the train network at night. However, there has not been any formal evaluation of whether the PSO program has had this intended impact.

Victoria Police's systems and processes for recording crime at train stations do not require police members to record the name of the station where the crime was committed. Consequently, 13 per cent of the offences recorded at train stations since 2010 were not attributable to a particular station. This means it is not possible to accurately assess the impact of PSOs, as it is not possible to compare the crime rates at a particular station before and after PSO deployment.

Increasing police numbers typically leads to an increase in recorded crime. This is because more police members are available to detect more crime. The incidence of reported crime also increases due to the increased accessibility of police. Our analysis of the first 11 stations to have PSOs deployed shows a sharp increase in the number of offences coinciding with the rollout of PSOs during their first year of operation. This is followed by a gradual reduction in reported offences, as criminal behaviour is either displaced or deterred.

Public awareness

The lack of a PSO public awareness strategy means that agencies are not capitalising on the presence of PSOs to improve perceptions of safety and increase patronage on trains after 6 pm.

Lack of awareness of the presence and role of PSOs impacts on perceptions of safety. Knowing PSOs are present and observing them patrolling platforms increases commuters' perceptions of safety. Just over half of Melbourne residents who do not use public transport or who only use public transport during the day were aware of PSO patrols. By comparison, 71 per cent of regular night-time train users were aware that PSOs patrol most metropolitan train stations, indicating that community knowledge of PSOs is mostly due to direct interaction.

A key priority for PTV is to improve perceptions of safety on the network as this is one of the most effective ways to increase patronage. During 2015, PTV scoped an information campaign to increase public awareness of PSOs and their duties, however, plans for this campaign were abandoned in late 2015.

Advice to government

Advice provided to government to support decisions on the establishment and rollout of the PSO program was comprehensive. The report back to government following the first 18 months of the program was focused on the government's priorities at the time, but it also advocated for changes to the PSO program in order to improve efficiency and effectiveness and to reduce costs. While government chose not to follow this advice, the options presented were comprehensive and soundly based.

Performance monitoring

Performance monitoring for the PSO program has been limited to providing government with feedback on its specific areas of interest:

- progress against recruitment and deployment targets
- cost pressures
- PSO impact on the perceived safety of the train system.

Victoria Police does not have an effective performance monitoring regime in place to support ongoing development or future advice on the program's efficiency or effectiveness.

Key performance indicators established in 2013 were not underpinned by sufficient reliable data to enable the assessment of PSO performance and were selected primarily to minimise the cost and administrative burden of reporting. This data has proven insufficient to enable reporting, negating the efficiency Victoria Police was aiming to achieve.

Furthermore, Victoria Police did not pursue performance reporting of the efficiency or effectiveness of the PSO program beyond late 2013, due to a lack of staff resources. There has been no monitoring of the efficiency or effectiveness of the PSO program since then.

PSO operations and training

Victoria Police's focus since the start of the PSO program has been on PSO training and operations to ensure its personnel have the knowledge, support and resources needed to carry out their duties. It has sufficient processes in place to ensure that PSOs' training and operations are continuously improved.

Operational policies and processes for PSOs are documented, readily accessible to all PSOs and regularly reviewed. Adherence to operational processes is continuously monitored by PSO supervisors from Victoria Police's Transit Safety Division. The PSO training regime has been consistently reviewed and modified since the start of the initiative.

Cross-agency coordination

Cross-agency coordination on personal safety and security is generally effective at both the operational and agency levels, but insufficient at the strategic level.

Current strategic coordination between agencies on personal safety and security initiatives is lacking. There is no overarching strategy to guide agencies' decision-making. The absence of an executive-level committee is an impediment to establishing strategic cross-agency initiatives to improve personal safety and security on the train network.

Improved governance arrangements are required at all levels to ensure that coordination is maximised and that the available knowledge, resources and capabilities are efficiently and effectively used.

Operational information sharing between Victoria Police and the train operator is effective. There is direct and regular contact between the train operator's safety and security personnel and Victoria Police to share information on incidents that have occurred on the train network.

Night Network

The Night Network initiative is a 12-month trial of 24-hour public transport on Fridays and Saturdays throughout 2016, covering metropolitan trains, along with selected tram and bus routes. Commuter safety and security is a key aspect of the Night Network initiative and will therefore involve PSOs.

Plans for the Night Network trial mean there will be a change in the usual deployment of PSOs. On Friday and Saturday nights, PSOs will be deployed to the 78 premium stations that will be operating during the Night Network, with the capacity to provide PSOs to either four additional stations or to provide extra personnel to support major stations. An evaluation of the Night Network trial is scheduled to occur during June 2016, to determine whether to extend the Night Network in 2017.

Agencies are likely to find it difficult to fully evaluate the effectiveness of the trial unless relevant key performance indicators, backed by reliable data, are put in place.

Recommendations

Number	Recommendation	Page
1.	That the Department of Justice & Regulation and Victoria Police evaluate the protective services officers program once full deployment has occurred, with a focus on demonstrating the achievement of objectives.	18
2.	That Public Transport Victoria and Victoria Police develop and implement a strategy to address the lack of public awareness of personal safety and security initiatives on night-time trains, and monitor its impact.	18
3.	That Victoria Police establishes a performance monitoring framework for the protective services officers program, which captures accurate and relevant data to inform future decisions to improve effectiveness and efficiency.	32
4.	That Victoria Police, the Department of Justice & Regulation and Public Transport Victoria formalise a governance framework for strategic cross-agency coordination on personal safety and security on the metropolitan transport system.	32

Submissions and comments received

We have professionally engaged with the Department of Justice & Regulation, Victoria Police and Public Transport Victoria throughout the course of the audit. In accordance with section 16(3) of the *Audit Act 1994* we provided a copy of this report to those agencies and requested their submissions or comments.

We have considered those views in reaching our audit conclusions and have represented them to the extent relevant and warranted. Their full section 16(3) submissions and comments are included in Appendix B.

Background

1.1 Introduction

Public transport services and, in particular, trains play a significant role in connecting people to a range of social and economic opportunities such as employment, education and services. Passengers should feel safe as they use these services, regardless of the time of day or night.

Public perceptions of safety on the train system can impede patronage and may be influenced by personal insecurity, media reporting of incidents, poorly lit areas, and vandalism and graffiti.

During 2014 there were more than 9 600 criminal offences reported on Melbourne's train system. Approximately half of these occurred after 6 pm. In the same year, around 222.2 million commuters used the metropolitan train network. Patronage after 6 pm accounted for around 17 per cent of the total, meaning individuals were at greater risk of being exposed to crime at night.

Fear of crime can lead to a reduction in the number of people using the train system. As part of a commitment to make the train network safer, in 2011 the former government committed \$212 million over four years to recruit, train and deploy 940 protective services officers (PSO) at 212 metropolitan rail stations and four regional stations, every night from 6 pm until after the last train. This was intended to:

- deter crime, violence and anti-social behaviour on the train system
- improve perceptions of safety for commuters on the train system
- enhance opportunities for local crime prevention and intelligence gathering to assist broader policing initiatives and ensure public safety and confidence within railway precincts.

History of protective services officers

PSOs have existed since 1987 when the *Police Regulation (Protective Services) Act 1987* came into operation, but they were used to provide specialist security services to government, not for policing the transit system. Historically, PSOs could only be appointed for the protection of persons holding certain official or public offices and of certain places of public importance, such as Parliament House and the Shrine of Remembrance. After the 2010 state election, the former government followed through on its election commitment to improve safety on the public transport network through the provision of a second category of PSOs, known as transit PSOs—referred to as PSOs throughout the remainder of this report.

1.1.1 Roles and responsibilities

Department of Justice & Regulation

The Department of Justice & Regulation (DJR) provides advice to the Minister for Police on the PSO program. This includes developing legislation to support the role and deployment of PSOs, providing a secretariat function to guide implementation, and reporting to Cabinet on program implementation. DJR was responsible for facilitating the report back to government on the progress of the PSO initiative, the emerging cost pressures associated with the attraction and retention of PSOs, and any impacts the policy had in improving perceptions of public safety.

Victoria Police

Victoria Police is responsible for the practical implementation of the PSO policy and operations, including the recruitment and training of PSOs, determining the priority order for deployment, and monitoring and reporting on the progress and effectiveness of the initiative. Victoria Police works with Public Transport Victoria (PTV) in determining deployment order.

Public Transport Victoria

PTV is responsible for making sure the necessary train station infrastructure is in place to support PSOs' functions. This includes:

- an area for PSOs to carry out administrative tasks
- a transitions room where apprehended persons can be held until safely collected by a member of the police force
- a meals area and secure amenities.

Broader rail security is jointly managed by Metro Trains—the current private train operator—PTV and Victoria Police.



Photograph courtesy of Public Transport Victoria.

1.1.2 Related safety and security initiatives

Alongside PSOs, there are several other types of staff who work across the metropolitan train system to deter crime and ensure the personal safety and security of commuters. Figure 1A provides an overview of these personnel.

metropontari train safety and security personner				
Personnel	Description			
Transit police officers	Transit police officers are Victoria Police officers assigned to public transport duties. Their role is to ensure public safety and security, and prevent crime on public transport. Transit police work across all modes of public transport and play a key role in directing and supervising the work of PSOs.			
Authorised officers (AO)	AOs' primary role is reducing fare evasion, but they also perform customer assistance, safety, security, crime prevention and crime deterrence duties. AOs operate at train stations as well as on board trains and are employed by public transport operators.			
Customer service staff	Customer service staff provide customer assistance. They also play a role in reducing fare evasion, safety and crime deterrence. Customer service staff are employed by public transport operators. Premium stations are staffed from first to last train, and host stations have customer service staff during the morning peak. Customer service staff are also deployed to support major events or disruptions.			
Private security	Private security companies may be engaged by public transport companies or PTV to supplement existing safety, security, crime prevention and deterrence measures. Private security may be used to support major events at major stations.			

Figure 1A Metropolitan train safety and security personnel

Source: Victorian Auditor-General's Office.

These resources are also supported by built environment and technology solutions. These are designed, implemented and managed by PTV or the train operator or both, depending on the location and primary purpose. They include:

- closed circuit television systems
- passenger emergency communication systems
- lighting and station platform design
- designated platform safe zones.

1.2 Relevant legislation

PSOs' functions and powers are detailed in the *Victoria Police Act 2013*. The function of PSOs assigned to transit roles is to provide protection to the general public on the train network.

Figure 1B outlines the main powers PSOs have. These powers may only be exercised while on duty and in designated places as set out in the *Victoria Police Regulations 2014*. Designated places are:

- railway premises, which include stations, trains and tracks
- car parking areas near train stations
- roads used to access train stations
- bus stops and taxi ranks that are next to train stations
- council car parking areas adjoining train stations
- private land that is used as a car park or related to public transport that is near a train station.

Designated places may be changed through amendments to the *Victoria Police Regulations 2014.*

Figure 1B PSO powers

Powers

Search and seizure

PSOs on duty at a designated place have the authority to search without a warrant and to seize items under:

- common law—search of arrested persons
- Control of Weapons Act 1990—search a person and any vehicle or thing in their possession for a controlled or prohibited weapon or dangerous article
- Graffiti Prevention Act 2007—search a person and any vehicle, package or thing in their possession for a graffiti implement
- Drugs, Poisons and Controlled Substances Act 1981—search a person and any vehicle, package or thing in their possession for a volatile substance or item used to inhale a volatile substance.

Arrest of persons

PSOs on duty at a designated place are authorised to:

- apprehend offenders without a warrant under the Crimes Act 1958
- arrest persons for drunk or drunk and disorderly conduct under the *Summary of Offences Act 1966*
- arrest a person released on bail without a warrant under the Bail Act 1977
- arrest a person who has committed an offence under the *Transport (Compliance and Miscellaneous) Act 1983*
- apprehend and detain a person who is under 18 years of age in relation to volatile substances, under the Drugs, Poisons and Controlled Substances Act 1981
- execute a warrant to arrest under the Magistrates' Court Act 1989
- arrest a person without warrant under the *Crimes Act 1958*.

Source: Victorian Auditor-General's Office.

1.3 Initial deployment

PSOs were progressively deployed across the metropolitan train network as personnel became available and the station infrastructure required to support PSO operations was completed. Flinders Street and Southern Cross were the first stations to have PSOs deployed, with operations commencing on 22 February 2012.

Deployment to additional stations commenced in mid-May 2012. The initial target of 940 PSOs was reached in November 2014 and covered 166 of the 212 metropolitan stations plus four major V/Line regional stations. By 1 June 2015, PSOs had been deployed to 177 stations.

In February 2014, DJR informed government that 940 PSOs were not sufficient to provide the coverage required. In July 2014, an additional 96 PSOs were approved by government for deployment by June 2016, increasing the total to 1 036 for coverage at 216 rail stations. The current government remains committed to this.

The PSO program rollout order was considered an operational decision, reserved to the Chief Commissioner of Police. Victoria Police and DJR provided the Minister for Police and government with regular updates informing them of its progress.

The order in which infrastructure was completed did not precisely follow the rollout priority order, due to differences in the complexity of the different builds. When multiple stations were ready for deployments but there were not enough PSOs, priority was given to safety concerns and community needs.



Photograph courtesy of Public Transport Victoria.

1.4 PSOs today

As at 31 August 2015, there were 998 PSOs deployed at train stations across the state, as detailed in Appendix A.

As shown in Figure 1C, almost 91 per cent of PSOs are male and, of these, around three quarters are 20–39 years old.



Figure 1C Deployed PSOs by age and gender, as at 31 August 2015

Source: Victorian Auditor-General's Office from data supplied by Victoria Police.

The Victoria Police Manual – Protective Services Officers on the rail network details the roles and responsibilities of PSOs. Victoria Police's Transit Safety Division has responsibility for managing PSOs, including rostering, supervision, performance management, and health and safety matters.

When they have graduated from training, PSOs undergo a three-month coaching period. During this time, they commence duty at the Victoria Police Centre and then travel to their rostered location. Once their coaching period is complete, PSOs are allocated to a train station where they commence their duties from a nearby police station or facility.

1.5 Previous VAGO audit

Personal Safety and Security on the Metropolitan Train System

In June 2010, VAGO tabled the performance audit report *Personal Safety and Security on the Metropolitan Train System.* This audit examined progress in improving personal safety by assessing whether Victoria Police and the then Department of Transport had:

- designed programs using sound evidence and worked together to reduce crime and make passengers feel safe when using Melbourne's trains
- monitored and evaluated programs to understand their effectiveness
- achieved the standards and targets set for personal safety and security.

The audit found that Victoria Police and the then Department of Transport had been successful in reducing crime on Melbourne's train system. However, the approach to improve passengers' perceptions of safety had not been effective and required focused attention.

The audit made a number of recommendations to Victoria Police and the former Department of Transport, all of which were accepted, including that they:

- apply the evidence-based approach used to manage crime to the management of perceptions of safety
- have regular high-level meetings to better assure information sharing and the coordination of personal safety initiatives
- improve project evaluation by clearly defining the expected benefits and how they will be measured
- set targets for reducing crime and improving perceptions of safety based on the evidence about trends.

1.6 Audit objective and scope

This audit aimed to determine the effectiveness of the PSO program by assessing if:

- it has reduced crime on the Melbourne metropolitan train system and improved public perceptions of the safety of train travel, particularly at night
- appropriate advice supports key decisions on the deployment of PSOs
- governance arrangements for personal security and safety initiatives across Victoria's train system optimally support and leverage the work of PSOs.

The audit did not involve:

- a detailed examination of safety and security on the V/Line regional train network, as the PSO initiative was primarily targeted at metropolitan stations
- an examination of the conduct of individual PSOs, or examination of the processes for investigating complaints or allegations of PSO misconduct.

1.7 Audit method and cost

To determine whether PSOs have been effective, the audit examined:

- statistics and data relating to detected and reported crime, and perceptions of safety on the metropolitan train network
- advice provided to government regarding the PSO program
- the cost of the PSO program, including related infrastructure costs
- governance and coordination arrangements for personal safety and security programs in operation on the metropolitan rail network
- progress on addressing relevant recommendations from the 2010 audit Personal Safety and Security on the Metropolitan Train System.

The cost of the audit was \$360 000.

1.8 Structure of the report

Part 2 examines the impact of PSOs on commuter and community perceptions of the safety of the metropolitan train system at night, as well as their impact on crime. It also reviews the degree of integration of the PSO program with other safety and security initiatives.

Part 3 examines the advice provided to government regarding the deployment model and the processes in place for implementing the initiative and supporting monitoring and continuous improvement.

Impact of PSOs

At a glance

Background

Introducing protective services officers (PSO) at Melbourne metropolitan train stations was intended to improve perceptions of safety and reduce crime and antisocial behaviour on the train network at night.

Conclusion

Perceptions of the safety of the metropolitan train system at night have improved, but this cannot be solely attributed to the PSO program. Crime data limitations mean it is uncertain if recorded crime increases since the start of PSO deployment is due to rises in criminality or increased detection and reporting. The lack of a public awareness strategy means that agencies are not capitalising on the presence of PSOs to increase patronage.

Findings

- Perceptions of safety of the train system at night have improved.
- Recorded crime at train stations has increased in part due to increased detection and reporting.
- There are no strategies in place to increase public awareness of PSOs and their roles.

Recommendations

- That the Department of Justice & Regulation and Victoria Police evaluate the protective services officers program once full deployment has occurred, with a focus on demonstrating the achievement of objectives.
- That Public Transport Victoria and Victoria Police develop and implement a strategy to address the lack of public awareness of personal safety and security initiatives on night-time trains, and monitor its impact.

2.1 Introduction

Protective services officers (PSO) were introduced to Melbourne metropolitan train stations in early 2012 to increase community perceptions of the safety of night-time train travel and to reduce crime and antisocial behaviour.

2.2 Conclusion

Perceptions of safety of the metropolitan train system at night have improved since the start of the PSO program. However, it cannot be determined how much this improvement can be directly attributed to PSOs and how much is due to other factors.

Conversely, recorded crime at train stations has increased since the start of the PSO program but, due to data limitations, it cannot be determined if this increase is due to rises in criminality or increased detection and reporting.

The lack of a public awareness strategy means that agencies are not capitalising on the presence of PSOs to improve perceptions of safety and increase patronage on trains after 6 pm.

2.3 Perceptions of safety

A key purpose of the PSO program was to increase perceptions of the safety of Melbourne's train system after dark. Although government did not establish any specific targets for achieving this outcome, various surveys have identified improvements in this area.

However, there have been other changes on the metropolitan rail network that could have contributed to increased perceptions of safety, including increases in the number and patrol frequency of authorised officers and transit police, station improvements and increases in train service frequency. The presence of PSOs alone may also not be enough to improve perceptions of safety, particularly at large, multi-platform stations where PSOs may not be visible at all times. It is not possible to fully isolate the effect of PSOs on perceptions of safety from the impact of other factors.

Limitations of the data

Nevertheless, in order to assess the impact PSOs have had on perceptions of safety, three surveys have been identified which measure this from the perspective of:

- night-time users—evaluation study commissioned by the Department of Justice & Regulation (DJR) and Public Transport Victoria (PTV) in order to report back to government
- commuters in general—Customer Satisfaction Monitor (CSM) commissioned by PTV
- public transport users—National Survey of Community Satisfaction with Policing (NSCSP) used by Victoria Police.

All three surveys show an upward trend in perceptions of safety since the start of the PSO program. However, only the evaluation study was specifically designed to consider the impact of PSOs.

The CSM and NSCSP are useful for understanding general perceptions of safety but lack the specificity required to isolate the effect of PSOs.

The NSCSP covers all modes of public transport, so the improvements noted in this survey cannot be solely attributed to the PSO program. Although the CSM is specific to metropolitan trains, the interview pool includes users who may not travel during PSO deployment times or to stations where PSOs have been deployed.

2.3.1 Night-time train users' perceptions of safety

Several studies have found that perceptions of safety have a greater influence on community behaviour than the actual crime rate. In terms of public transport, community perceptions that travel at night is unsafe are likely to lead to fewer people using night-time services.

Improving perceptions of the safety of Melbourne's train system at night is a key objective of the PSO program. In approving funding for the program in 2011, government specifically requested a report back on the impact of PSOs on perceptions of safety, but not on their impact on crime rates.

Evaluation study

DJR and PTV commissioned research on the impact of PSOs and the safety perceptions of night-time metropolitan train users and members of the broader Melbourne community. Over 5 400 people were interviewed.

The study was carried out in two parts:

- In 2012, commuters at six railway stations were surveyed prior to PSOs being deployed in order to establish a baseline.
- An evaluation survey was conducted one year later at the same six stations, after PSOs had been deployed.

The key objectives of the research were to:

- measure baseline perceptions of security when travelling by metropolitan train after 6 pm, both on board trains and at stations
- gauge levels of support for PSOs
- assess awareness of PSOs, their role and how this awareness had been obtained
- identify any potential improvements around how PSOs operate from a customer perspective.

Overall, the study showed that safety perceptions of night-time train users increased by the end of the first year of PSO deployment. This is illustrated in Figure 2A. However, given that this involved only six stations and occurred one year into the initiative, it is not possible to determine whether this increase is representative of the wider train network and has continued for the remainder of the deployment of PSOs.



Figure 2A Safety perceptions of night-time train users

Note: Neutral responses have been omitted from the figure above. *Source:* Victorian Auditor-General's Office from data supplied by Public Transport Victoria.

The study also identified that not having PSOs at train stations was not necessarily the reason why commuters did not travel at night. It found that around half the survey respondents had no need to travel by train after 6 pm.

The study found that others who did not routinely travel by train after 6 pm chose not to due to safety concerns. For these people, safety concerns were either the primary driver of their decision or influenced their decision to some extent. Around 3 per cent of respondents had no safety concerns about travelling by train after 6 pm.

2.3.2 Commuters' perceptions of safety

PTV's CSM is a monthly survey where commuters are asked to rate a number of aspects of public transport services, one of which is their perception of safety on trains. Customer satisfaction is tracked on an index of 0 (totally dissatisfied) to 100 (totally satisfied).

Figure 2B shows that satisfaction with personal security at train platforms at night has increased by approximately 10 points since the start of PSO deployment in February 2012. However, as noted above, the extent to which this can be attributed to PSOs cannot be determined.



Figure 2B Satisfaction with personal security on train platforms after dark

Source: Victorian Auditor-General's Office from data supplied by Public Transport Victoria.

2.3.3 Community perceptions of safety

Victoria Police uses NSCSP data to assess changes in community confidence and satisfaction with policing. One of the datasets measured by NSCSP is the percentage of the population who feel safe on public transport at night. Figure 2C shows that according to NSCSP data, the percentage of Victorians who feel safe on public transport at night has risen by approximately 10 per cent since February 2012.



Figure 2C Perceptions of safety on public transport at night

Source: Victorian Auditor-General's Office from data supplied by Victoria Police.

2.4 PSOs' impact on crime

As well as increasing perceptions of safety, the PSO program intended to decrease crime and antisocial behaviour. It is not possible to assess whether PSOs have had this effect due to limitations in the available data.

An increase in police numbers typically leads to an increase in recorded crime. This is because more police personnel are available to detect more crime. The incidence of reported crime can also increase due to the better accessibility of police.

An analysis of the first 11 stations to have PSOs deployed shows a sharp increase in recorded offences coinciding with the deployment of PSOs and their first year of operation, with a gradual reduction in recorded offences since then. This is illustrated in Figure 2D.





Number of crime incidents

Note: PSOs are deployed from 6 pm until the last train, which is typically 2–3 am. See Figure 2E for information on priority stations.

Source: Victorian Auditor-General's Office from data supplied by the Crime Statistics Agency.

The list of priority stations used for this analysis and the date of PSO deployment to those stations is shown in Figure 2E. Priority is determined by Victoria Police analysis of crime, patronage and other relevant factors for all metropolitan train stations.

Figure 2E		
Priority	stations	

Priority stations	PSO deployment date	
Flinders Street	22 February 2012	
Southern Cross	22 February 2012	
Footscray	16 May 2012	
Dandenong	28 May 2012	
Melbourne Central	12 June 2012	
Parliament	03 July 2012	
Richmond	03 July 2012	
North Melbourne	26 July 2012	
Box Hill	07 August 2012	
Epping	07 August 2012	
Noble Park	07 August 2012	
Source: Victorian Auditor-General's Office from data supplied by Victoria Police.		

The large increase in crimes shown in Figure 2D is mainly due to the additional detection of public order and security offences, including disorderly and offensive conduct, public nuisance and weapons offences. Figure 2F illustrates the sharp increase in these types of offences between 2012 and 2013 coinciding with the deployment of PSOs.

Figure 2F Offence by type at priority stations from 6 pm to 5.59 am



Source: Victorian Auditor-General's Office from data supplied by the Crime Statistics Agency.

It is not possible to analyse the impact of PSOs on crime across the entire metropolitan network. This is partly because PSOs will not be fully deployed to all stations until June 2016. It is also due to the limitations of Victoria Police's systems and processes for recording crime.

Victoria Police members record offence information in the LEAP database. When recording in LEAP, some data is entered by selecting from dropdown menus, while other data is typed into free-text fields. Not all fields are compulsory.

While the flexibility of free-text and optional fields is necessary due to the wide range of possible crimes and circumstances, it can inhibit accurate reporting. Members can select a train station as an offence location in a dropdown menu, however, there is no compulsory field to enter the name of the train station. Approximately 13 per cent of the data provided by the Crime Statistics Agency could not be accurately attributed to a particular train station.

Ensuring that crimes occurring at train stations are attributed to a specific station will enable more accurate analysis of the effect of PSOs and other police resources on the metropolitan train network.

2.5 Public awareness

A key priority for PTV is to improve perceptions of safety on the train network. This is also one of the most effective ways to increase patronage. Until efforts are made to increase public awareness of PSOs and their duties, the full effect and value of the PSO initiative cannot be realised.



Photograph courtesy of Public Transport Victoria.

2.5.1 Lack of public awareness

Research commissioned by PTV in 2014 shows that there is a lack of awareness of the presence and functions of PSOs, particularly among those who do not use trains at night.

Figure 2G shows that just over half of the representative sample of Melbourne residents who do not use public transport, or who only use public transport during the day, were aware that PSOs currently patrol most metropolitan train stations after 6 pm.



Figure 2G Awareness of PSOs

Source: Victorian Auditor-General's Office from data supplied by Public Transport Victoria.

Several organisations, including other integrity bodies, reported that the public seemed unaware of the roles and responsibilities of PSOs and often did not differentiate between authorised officers and PSOs.

2.6 Impact of lack of awareness

Knowing PSOs are present and observing them patrolling platforms increases commuters' perceptions of safety.

In 2014 PTV commissioned research in order to identify factors that had the greatest impact on safety perceptions and patronage. This research found that guaranteeing PSOs at stations had the potential to generate as many as 253 million additional trips per year across the Victorian public transport system.

However, there is insufficient data available to assess whether PSOs have had any impact on patronage. Accurate patronage data is not available prior to June 2013, due to changes in commuter behaviour and to PTV's patronage calculation methodology during the changeover of ticketing systems from Metcard to myki.

In 2015, PTV advised that it was developing an information campaign to raise public awareness of the personal safety and security initiatives in place on the train network, with the aim of increasing patronage by increasing perceptions of safety. However, following discussions with Victoria Police in late 2015, PTV no longer plans to undertake this campaign.

Recommendations

- 1. That the Department of Justice & Regulation and Victoria Police evaluate the protective services officers program once full deployment has occurred, with a focus on demonstrating the achievement of objectives.
- 2. That Public Transport Victoria and Victoria Police develop and implement a strategy to address the lack of public awareness of personal safety and security initiatives on night-time trains, and monitor its impact.

Maximising the PSO program's efficiency and effectiveness

At a glance

Background

Government and agency decision-making for the protective services officers (PSO) program has been focused on operational imperatives, but ensuring efficiency and effectiveness in the future requires a strategic focus.

Conclusion

Quality comprehensive advice was provided to government throughout the establishment and rollout of the PSO program, however, performance monitoring deficiencies will compromise Victoria Police's ability to inform future decision-making. The lack of strategic cross-agency coordination reduces confidence in the value of ongoing personal safety and security initiatives.

Findings

- Advice provided to government on the establishment, rollout and initial impact of the PSO program was comprehensive.
- Key performance indicators for the PSO program are not underpinned by relevant or accurate data and have not been consistently monitored.
- There is a lack of strategic coordination between agencies regarding personal safety and security on the metropolitan rail system.

Recommendations

- That Victoria Police establishes a performance monitoring framework for the protective services officers program, which captures accurate and relevant data to inform future decisions to improve effectiveness and efficiency.
- That Victoria Police, the Department of Justice & Regulation and Public Transport Victoria formalise a governance framework for strategic cross-agency coordination on personal safety and security on the metropolitan transport system.

3.1 Introduction

By the end of June 2016, protective services officers (PSO) are expected to be deployed to all Melbourne metropolitan train stations. To make sure that the PSO program is operating effectively and efficiently, and to ensure the quality of future advice to government on improvements to the initiative, appropriate performance monitoring measures must be in place.

The PSO program is one of several initiatives currently operating on the train network aimed at reducing crime and increasing perceptions of safety. In order to be fully effective and to operate efficiently, the PSO program needs to integrate with these other safety and security programs. The need for integration also extends to the organisational level—with multiple agencies and organisations sharing responsibility for personal safety and security on the train system, effective coordination is vital to avoid duplication and to maximise the value of these programs individually and collectively.

3.2 Conclusion

Comprehensive advice was provided to government to support the initial decisions on the establishment and deployment of PSOs.

There is potential for PSOs to be used more efficiently and effectively. However, until Victoria Police improves its approach to monitoring the performance of the PSO program, it will not have the necessary evidence to inform future government decisions about their deployment and use.

The focus of the PSO program to date has been operational—on recruitment, training, deployment and immediate impact. There is now a need to shift this focus to drive strategic cross-agency coordination in order to maximise the community benefit of the current suite of personal safety and security initiatives in place across the public transport system.

3.3 Advice to government

Advice provided to government to support decisions on the establishment and deployment of the PSO program was comprehensive. The report back to government following the first 18 months of the program was focused on the government's priorities at the time, but it also advocated for changes to the PSO program in order to improve efficiency and effectiveness. While government chose not to follow this advice, the options presented were nevertheless comprehensive and soundly based.
3.3.1 Policy development and initial advice

In late 2009, government made its first statement about its PSO policy, the number of PSOs to be recruited and the initial cost of the program, which were formulated without input from Victoria Police. Government intended to establish a force of 940 PSOs to patrol train stations from 6 pm until the last train, at an estimated cost of \$161.3 million over four years. It also expected that two PSOs were to be deployed per station and that they were not to be redeployed for other tasks.

In early 2011, Victoria Police was given the opportunity to provide input and prepared a business case for government consideration. The business case noted that government's funding estimate would not be sufficient for recruiting, training and deploying 940 PSOs. It also noted that 940 PSOs would be insufficient to provide two PSOs at every train station from 6 pm until the last train—full coverage would have required 1 090 PSOs.

Victoria Police provided government with several options on how to implement its policy. The preferred option was the deployment of 940 PSOs by November 2014. This would enable the coverage of up to 195 of the 212 metropolitan train stations and four priority regional stations, at a cost of \$226.4 million over four years.

Government endorsed the preferred option and, in May 2011, approved \$212.3 million over four years for the program.

3.3.2 Commencement and rollout

The recruitment and deployment of PSOs was generally well managed, and the methodology used to determine the program rollout order was sound and underpinned by comprehensive data and evidence.

PSOs were deployed progressively across the metropolitan train network, as personnel graduated from their training program and as the station infrastructure required to support PSO operations was completed. Flinders Street and Southern Cross were the first stations to have PSOs deployed on 22 February 2012. Deployment to additional stations commenced in mid-May 2012. By 1 June 2015, PSOs had been deployed to 177 stations (173 metropolitan and four regional). A full list of these stations is provided in Appendix A.

The PSO program rollout order was considered an operational decision, reserved to the Chief Commissioner of Police. However, Victoria Police and the Department of Justice & Regulation (DJR) provided the Minister for Police and government with regular progress updates.

3.3.3 Reporting to government and efficiencies

When funding for the PSO program was approved in 2011, government requested the Minister for Police to report back on key areas to inform the 2013–14 Budget deliberations. The report back was to cover:

- the progress of PSO recruitment and deployment against the targets set in the business case
- emerging cost pressures associated with the attraction and retention of PSOs
- any impact the policy was having in improving perceptions of public safety.

In reviewing the PSO deployment to prepare for the report back, Victoria Police saw an opportunity to gain efficiencies, reduce costs and improve effectiveness if changes were made to how PSOs were deployed.

As well as providing a report on the three requested areas, the agencies also provided government with a new business case comprehensively detailing options for reducing the cost and increasing the effectiveness of the PSO program. The option preferred by Victoria Police and DJR was to change the way PSOs were deployed.

Figure 3A PSO deployment models

Victoria Police proposals have focused on two kinds of PSO deployments or patrols:

- **Static deployments**—deployment of two PSOs to a train station to provide a constant presence at that station for the duration of their shift.
- **Clustered deployments**—deployment of two or three PSOs who are required to provide a presence at several stations through dynamic patrols throughout the duration of their shift. Patrol time would be evidence-based, taking into account the needs of the stations in the cluster.

While there are other potential deployment models that could be used for PSOs in the future, to this point Victoria Police has focused on the static and clustered models, including combinations of the two.

Source: Victorian Auditor-General's Office.

The business case noted that 940 PSOs would enable static deployment at 138 stations, with clustered deployments at all other metropolitan stations as described in Figure 3A. Victoria Police noted that this model provides the capacity for flexibility and intelligence-based tasking, enabling personnel to be sent where they will be most effective. Total funding for this option was \$58.9 million over five years—around \$100 million less than to recruit and deploy the 1 074 PSOs required to provide a static presence at every station.

While this option was initially approved, government subsequently reversed its decision in May 2014, instead favouring the option of increasing PSO numbers to 1 074 and retaining static deployments.

3.4 Performance monitoring

Despite government statements emphasising that the PSO program had been established to reduce crime and antisocial behaviour on the train system, its impact on crime was not one of the areas that government requested reports on. Rather, government requested progress reports against recruitment and rollout targets, cost pressures and any impact PSOs had on perceptions of the safety of the train system.

While agencies had access to sufficient data to provide advice to government on some of these areas, Victoria Police does not have an effective performance monitoring regime in place to understand how effective PSOs have been or to inform future government decisions about their deployment and use.

3.4.1 Benefits-management regime

In 2013, Victoria Police established a benefits-management regime to track the impact of the PSO program and measure its effectiveness. The regime was intended for internal use by Victoria Police to identify potential areas for improvement.

Victoria Police established the following key performance indicators (KPI):

- increase in community perceptions of safety when travelling on public transport at night
- increase in the number of transit PSO patrol hours in and around train stations
- changes in the number of infringements issued by PSOs.

Victoria Police advised that minimising cost and administrative burdens was a key driver in selecting these KPIs and the data that underpinned them. It chose data sources it already had and which would require minimal additional work, to avoid a situation where the resources required for producing the data outweighed the usefulness of the reporting. However, the data sources have proven insufficient to enable reporting on PSO performance, negating the efficiency Victoria Police was aiming to achieve.

Furthermore, Victoria Police abandoned performance reporting for the PSO program in late 2013, due to lack of staff resources. There has been no internal tracking of the effectiveness of the PSO program since then.

Victoria Police should develop methods for assessing the effectiveness of the PSO program that take into consideration the limitations of the available data. It should also consider what will be needed to enable reporting to government on the efficiency and effectiveness of PSOs once they have become embedded in the system. This will enable government and Victoria Police to decide how to best use the significant resources made available to address public safety concerns.

3.4.2 Key performance indicators

Victoria Police established and reported against three KPIs up until late 2013.

KPI 1: increase in community perceptions of safety when travelling on public transport at night

Victoria Police measured this KPI using data collected by the National Survey of Community Satisfaction with Policing (NSCSP). NSCSP measures how safe people feel their community is and how happy they are with policing. Although NSCSP data is an effective measure of the impact of all public safety and security initiatives, it does not differentiate between trains and other modes of public transport. Therefore, while it is a useful reference point, it is not specific enough to provide assurance that the deployment of PSOs led to the increase in perceptions of safety.

Additionally, Victoria Police did not set a realistic performance target for this KPI. After analysing the data, Victoria Police set a baseline of 35.7 per cent and an end target of 39 per cent, to be achieved by mid-2015. As shown in Figure 3B, the end target was surpassed by the beginning of 2013, but Victoria Police did not review its targets in light of this.



Figure 3B Percentage of people who felt safe on public transport at night, target vs actual performance

Note: No data on actual performance was collected after 2013. *Source:* Victorian Auditor-General's Office from data supplied by Victoria Police.

KPI 2: increase in the number of transit PSO patrol hours in and around train stations

This KPI was never reported against and was removed due to a lack of data. It was intended to track the deployment of PSOs, however, Victoria Police's systems for recording patrol hours were not able to readily differentiate between those of PSOs and other police members.

KPI 3: changes in the number of infringements issued by PSOs

This KPI was selected by Victoria Police to measure the effectiveness of PSOs over time. It was expected that the number of infringements issued would climb as more and more PSOs were deployed, reach a peak, plateau and then decline after 18–24 months. Victoria Police set the baseline and target for this KPI in mid-2012, aiming for an increase in the number of infringements issued of 5 per cent every six months to 30 June 2014, then a decrease of 5 per cent to December 2015. Data provided by Victoria Police, shown in Figure 3C, reflects the expected outcome. However, Victoria Police only produced one report on performance against this KPI.

j	, ,
Year	Total number of infringements
2011–12	1 858
2012–13	14 392
2013–14	17 784
July–December 2014	12 131
Total	46 165

Figure 3C Total infringements issued by PSOs

Note: Infringement data is only available to the end of December 2014. *Source:* Victorian Auditor-General's Office from data supplied by Victoria Police.

This KPI was only to apply to the PSO program as a whole—the effectiveness of individual PSOs was not measured by this KPI, and individuals have never been set targets relating to infringements.

Other KPIs

Two further potential KPIs were identified, which were planned to be added to the performance reporting regime once a separate project to improve the recording of crime data was completed. However, this project was cancelled and these KPIs were never included, as sufficiently accurate data to report against them was not available.

3.5 PSO operations and training

Victoria Police's focus since the start of the PSO program has been on PSO training and operations, to ensure its personnel have the knowledge, support and resources needed to carry out their duties. It has sufficient processes in place to ensure that PSOs' training and operations are continuously improved.

3.5.1 PSO operations

Victoria Police uses an evidence-based model to determine its deployments, which VAGO's 2010 audit *Personal Safety and Security on the Metropolitan Train System* found was an effective way of ensuring personnel are deployed to match priorities and need. However, Victoria Police continues to deploy PSOs in accordance with the government's policy of two PSOs per station.

PSOs are only one component of Victoria Police capability operating on the metropolitan train system. From 6 pm until the last train, Victoria Police endeavours to ensure personal safety and security on the metropolitan train system through:

- PSOs, currently deployed at two per station, with deployment to all metropolitan stations to be completed by June 2016
- transit police, either supervising PSOs or deployed to patrol the network according to an evidence-based deployment model
- Victoria Police members, deployed in response to an incident.

PSOs are now fully integrated with other Victoria Police units. Communications between PSOs and other members of Victoria Police are conducted through established and effective channels. Figure 3D describes the typical preparation PSOs go through each day prior to commencing a shift at their allocated train station.

Figure 3D PSO activity prior to station duty

PSO shifts start prior to their arrival at their rostered train station. Before they commence duty at a train station, PSOs arrive at their home police station. Once there, they typically check their work emails, intelligence reports and any internal Victoria Police notices. They are also issued with their firearm and radio.

An operational briefing is delivered by their shift supervisors. The operational briefing is prepared by the Transit Safety Division and contains the same information for all PSOs on duty that night. It will contain relevant intelligence information, operational pointers or reminders, and briefings on issues specific to the local area.

After the briefing, PSOs move to their rostered train station. Once there, they will check in with the stationmaster and any customer service staff to inform them that they are on duty, as well as to see if there are any issues they need to be aware of.

Source: Victorian Auditor-General's Office.

Operational policies and processes

Operational policies and processes for PSOs are documented, readily accessible to all PSOs, and regularly reviewed. PSOs' operational instructions and processes are articulated in the *Victoria Police Manual* (VPM) and relevant Chief Commissioners Instructions. *Victoria Police Manual*—*Protective Services Officers on the railway network* details the roles and responsibilities of PSOs and how these responsibilities align with broader Victoria Police policy. The VPM is accessed through the Victoria Police intranet to ensure members are always using the most recent version. The VPM is reviewed and reissued whenever Victoria Police makes changes to its policy or whenever there are changes to relevant legislation.

Adherence to operational processes is continuously monitored by PSO supervisors from the Transit Safety Division. Supervisors also receive regular feedback on PSO performance on specific tasks from other areas within Victoria Police, for example, intelligence areas provide feedback on the quality and usefulness of reports prepared by PSOs. Small changes, areas for improvement or reminders to adhere to processes are communicated to PSOs at their pre-shift briefing or through the Transit Safety Division's intranet.

3.5.2 Training

PSO training currently consists of:

- a 12-week training course at the Victoria Police Academy (initial training)
- a 12-week on-the-job mentoring and coaching program with an experienced PSO (coaching)
- skills and knowledge consolidation training courses after 12 and 24 months on the job.

In addition to this, PSOs undertake operational safety training every six months, in line with the requirements of all armed Victoria Police members. Operational safety training includes firearms use and safety refresher training, defensive tactics, tactical communication and training in relation to recent issues.

The PSO training regime has been consistently reviewed and modified since the start of the initiative.

Supervision

Supervision is a key aspect of PSO operations, especially as the PSO workforce is still relatively new in comparison with the rest of Victoria Police. New and inexperienced personnel rely heavily on effective supervision to not only ensure they are doing their job to Victoria Police's standards, but also to ensure they are safe and have access to support in critical situations.

Currently, PSOs are supervised by a Transit Safety Division sergeant, with one sergeant having responsibility for supervising four or five PSO teams.

Retaining adequate levels of supervision for PSOs without impacting on police capability is likely to be an ongoing issue. The 1700/940 Project, detailed in Figure 3E, introduced more than 2 600 new personnel into Victoria Police over a four-year period from 2011–15, creating strain across the organisation at the supervisory sergeant and senior sergeant levels. The unsociable work hours of these roles makes them unattractive for experienced Victoria Police members, creating problems with attracting and retaining skilled supervisory personnel.

Figure 3E The 1700/940 Project

The 1700/940 Project was Victoria Police's project to support the introduction of 1 700 additional frontline police officers and 940 PSOs by November 2014. Like the PSO program, the addition of 1 700 new frontline officers and the deadline for their introduction were results of a government election commitment.

Source: Victorian Auditor-General's Office.

Victoria Police has undertaken several reviews of the supervision model for PSOs throughout the life of the program, to maximise efficiency and reduce the burden on the organisation, while still providing PSOs with the supervision they require. PSOs were originally planned to be managed and supervised by the Transit Safety Division for the first two years of the program, after which this responsibility would be shifted to regional commands. However, a May 2015 review recommended retaining the current supervision model, as the regional commands' capability to conduct their normal duties would be adversely impacted by the additional burden of PSO supervision.

3.6 PSOs and other safety and security personnel

PSOs present a challenge for Victoria Police operations, in that, while they are part of Victoria Police, there are legislative and policy constraints that prevent Victoria Police deploying and tasking them in the same manner as other police members.

Victoria Police has managed this challenge and has successfully integrated PSOs within the organisation. The level of integration between PSOs, Victoria Police and other safety and security initiatives has been sufficient to support effective PSO operations.

PSOs mostly operate separately and independently from non-police personal safety and security personnel, however, interactions necessarily occur. PSOs operational processes require them to check in with other personnel at stations, including authorised officers (AO), customer service personnel and stationmasters, to get updates on relevant situations. The check in also informs these staff of the PSO presence, should they require assistance.



Photograph courtesy of Public Transport Victoria.

Apart from specific, planned joint operations and joint training exercises, the deployment of non-police personal safety and security personnel is not influenced by PSO deployments. This is because PSOs have a specific function and cannot carry out the functions of other personnel. For example, AOs routinely operate on the same train platform as PSOs. The train operator advised this was because AOs are primarily tasked with preventing fare evasion and are deployed according to the train operator's assessment of levels of fare evasion. While PSOs have the power to check tickets, preventing fare evasion is not one of their main roles, making a concurrent AO presence necessary at times.

If PSOs are in the immediate vicinity when an incident occurs, they will assist other personnel, but there is no direct radio communications channel between PSOs and AOs or customer service staff. If PSOs are not nearby to help, AOs and customer service staff contact 000 to request police assistance. This situation may seem counterintuitive, but it is justified on the basis that the role of PSOs and their activities are managed by Victoria Police.

Routing requests for assistance through 000 enables Victoria Police to despatch the most appropriate resource—transit police, a local Victoria Police patrol, or several patrols—as the situation warrants. PSOs' powers are more limited than other police members, which can limit their ability to assist during an incident. For example, PSOs cannot usually take custody of a person arrested by an AO. Despatching other Victoria Police personnel to assist with an incident also enables PSOs to maintain a visible presence at the station.

Establishing direct radio communications between PSOs and AOs or customer service staff is unnecessary and would potentially undermine Victoria Police command and control procedures and task prioritisation.

3.7 Cross-agency coordination

Cross-agency coordination on personal safety and security is generally effective at both the operational and agency levels, but it is insufficient at a strategic level. Improved governance arrangements are required at all levels to maximise coordination and ensure that the available knowledge, resources and capabilities are efficiently and effectively used.

3.7.1 Operational information sharing

Operational information sharing between Victoria Police and the train operator is effective. There is direct and regular contact between the train operator's safety and security personnel and Victoria Police, to share information on incidents that have occurred on the train network. This enables Victoria Police to access information that can assist PSOs and transit police but that may fall short of the threshold for reporting a crime. The information gained through this channel assists with preparing daily briefings for PSOs.

3.7.2 Agency-level coordination

The Safe Travel Taskforce (STTF) is the main forum for agency-level coordination on personal safety and security. It comprises representatives from Victoria Police, Public Transport Victoria (PTV), DJR and public transport operators, as well as other relevant stakeholders. The taskforce had become defunct in mid-to-late 2008 as a result of changes in agency personnel and structure. Following a recommendation from VAGO's 2010 audit *Personal Safety and Security on the Metropolitan Train System*, the STTF was re-established and now meets quarterly to share information and updates on personal safety and security issues and initiatives and to discuss the coordination of activities.

The STTF currently lacks formal arrangements to guide intelligence-sharing, priority-setting and joint operations-planning or to define the role of each member. This lack of formal arrangements renders its effectiveness contingent on the willingness of the personnel involved and increases the risk of the STTF once again becoming defunct as a result of changes to personnel or agency priorities.

A draft framework to formalise governance arrangements has been prepared but has not been finalised. The framework includes establishing an executive-level committee to oversee intelligence and information sharing. It also identifies priority action areas for STTF and executive-level committee focus. The draft framework is currently undergoing further development by PTV and Victoria Police, with implementation planned to occur in 2016.

3.7.3 Strategic coordination

Current strategic coordination between agencies on personal safety and security initiatives is lacking. There is no overarching strategy to guide agencies' decision-making. The absence of an executive-level committee impedes the establishment of strategic cross-agency initiatives to improve personal safety and security on the train network. While the STTF has filled some aspects of this role through its efforts to establish a framework for coordination on public transport personal safety, its focus is the sharing of information on individual agency initiatives, rather than driving decision-making and system improvements. Although PTV chairs a regular meeting of the chief executive officers of the transport operators, this does not focus on personal safety and security issues.

3.8 Night Network

The Night Network initiative is a 12-month trial of 24-hour public transport on Fridays and Saturdays throughout 2016, covering metropolitan trains, along with selected tram and bus routes. Ensuring commuter safety and security is a key aspect of the Night Network initiative, so the trial will involve PSOs.

In July 2015, government approved \$47.9 million over four years for Victoria Police to recruit, train and deploy an additional 109 PSOs and 62 transit police for the Night Network trial. If the government does not choose to continue Night Network services beyond the 12-month trial period, PSO and transit police numbers will reduce to previous levels through attrition.

The Night Network trial will see a change in the usual deployment of PSOs. On Friday and Saturday nights, PSOs will be deployed to the 78 premium stations that will be operating during Night Network services, with capacity to provide deployments to four additional stations or to send extra personnel to further support major stations. Transit police will also be used to support Night Network, with extra patrols on trains and at stations.

The PSO deployment model that will be used for Night Network gives Victoria Police increased flexibility in deciding where to deploy PSOs. While it does not provide as much flexibility as the model considered and rejected by government in 2014, it nevertheless provides Victoria Police with the ability to deploy personnel in accordance with intelligence or operational priorities.

The Night Network proposal considered by government did not identify effectiveness measures for this initiative, but an evaluation of the trial is scheduled during June 2016, to determine whether to extend it into 2017. As yet, the criteria for assessing the Night Network trial have not been set. Until the problems identified in this audit concerning current KPIs and until weaknesses in available data are rectified, agencies may not be able to fully evaluate the effectiveness of the trial.

The Night Network trial is an opportunity for Victoria Police to gather data that would support the introduction of a more flexible PSO deployment model. With the *Victoria Police Act 2013* now in operation—which restricts the minister's ability to issue directions regarding PSO deployment or allocation—Victoria Police and DJR will be able to pursue a more robust discussion with government concerning the PSO deployment model. In determining what information will be gathered during the Night Network trial, Victoria Police should specify information that will enable it to determine whether increased flexibility would deliver benefits to its regular PSO program.

Recommendations

- 3. That Victoria Police establishes a performance monitoring framework for the protective services officers program, which captures accurate and relevant data to inform future decisions to improve effectiveness and efficiency.
- 4. That Victoria Police, the Department of Justice & Regulation and Public Transport Victoria formalise a governance framework for strategic cross-agency coordination on personal safety and security on the metropolitan transport system.

Appendix A. Train station deployments

	order and date of d		-	ive services office	
Station number	Train station	Deploy date	Station number	Train station	Deploy date
1	Flinders Street	22/02/12	30	Sunshine	07/01/13
2	Southern Cross	22/02/12	31	Watergardens	21/01/13
3	Footscray	16/05/12	32	Ferntree Gully	21/01/13
4	Dandenong	28/05/12	33	Oakleigh	10/02/13
5	Melbourne Central	12/06/12	34	Clayton	10/02/13
6	Parliament	03/07/12	35	Ormond	10/02/13
7	Richmond	03/07/12	36	Heidelberg	10/03/13
8	North Melbourne	26/07/12	37	Watsonia	10/03/13
9	Box Hill	07/08/12	38	Essendon	10/03/13
10	Epping	07/08/12	39	Montmorency	08/04/13
11	Noble Park	07/08/12	40	Chelsea	08/04/13
12	Frankston	28/08/12	41	Bayswater	08/04/13
13	Broadmeadows	10/09/12	42	Springvale	08/04/13
14	Ringwood	11/09/12	43	Williams Landing	28/04/13
15	Lilydale	11/09/12	44	Upwey	05/05/13
16	Werribee	11/09/12	45	South Yarra	05/05/13
17	Laverton	11/09/12	46	Greensborough	05/05/13
18	Yarraville	11/09/12	47	Melton	05/05/13
19	Hoppers Crossing	18/09/12	48	Mitcham	19/05/13
20	Reservoir	18/09/12	49	Pakenham	19/05/13
21	Croydon	25/09/12	50	Altona	19/05/13
22	Newport	25/09/12	51	Narre Warren	03/06/13
23	Boronia	04/11/12	52	Burnley	03/06/13
24	Westall	04/11/12	53	Glenroy	17/06/13
25	Carrum	16/12/12	54	Craigieburn	01/07/13
26	Berwick	16/12/12	55	Thomastown	01/07/13
27	Cranbourne	16/12/12	56	Bentleigh	01/07/13
28	Coburg	16/12/12	57	Mordialloc	14/07/13
29	St Albans	16/12/12	58	Eltham	14/07/13

Figure A1 Order and date of deployment of protective services officers

Order and date of deployment of protective services officers – continued					continued
Station number	Train station	Deploy date	Station number	Train station	Deploy date
59	Bell	14/07/13	97	Ringwood East	23/03/14
60	South Morang	14/07/13	98	Glen Waverley	23/03/14
61	Sunbury	14/07/13	99	Ivanhoe	07/04/14
62	Glenferrie	14/07/13	100	North Richmond	07/04/14
63	Blackburn	14/07/13	101	Sandringham	07/04/14
64	Mentone	28/07/13	102	Burwood	07/04/14
65	Cheltenham	28/07/13	103	Surrey Hills	07/04/14
66	Flagstaff	28/07/13	104	Merlynston	07/04/14
67	Gowrie	11/08/13	105	Bendigo	21/04/14
68	Caulfield	11/08/13	106	Ballarat	21/04/14
69	Albion	25/08/13	107	Moreland	21/04/14
70	Holmesglen	22/09/13	108	Moonee Ponds	21/04/14
71	Clifton Hill	22/09/13	109	Geelong	04/05/14
72	Williamstown	22/09/13	110	Seaford	04/05/14
73	Newmarket	22/09/13	111	Jordanville	04/05/14
74	Tottenham	14/10/13	112	Kooyong	04/05/14
75	West Footscray	14/10/13	113	Macleod	04/05/14
76	Elsternwick	21/10/13	114	Strathmore	04/05/14
77	Ginifer	21/10/13	115	Brighton Beach	19/05/14
78	Preston	21/10/13	116	Parkdale	19/05/14
79	Mount Waverley	21/10/13	117	Flemington Bridge	9/05/14
80	Sandown Park	17/11/13	118	Diamond Creek	19/05/14
81	Nunawading	17/11/13	119	Hawksburn	01/06/14
82	Camberwell	15/12/13	120	Highett	01/06/14
83	Canterbury	09/02/14	121	Kensington	30/06/14
84	Mont Albert	09/02/14	122	Ashburton	30/06/14
85	Jacana	09/02/14	123	Edithvale	30/06/14
86	Mooroolbark	23/02/14	124	Deer Park	30/06/14
87	Belgrave	23/02/14	125	Cardinia Road	14/07/14
88	Yarraman	23/02/14	126	Seddon	14/07/14
89	Huntingdale	23/02/14	127	Upfield	14/07/14
90	Armadale	23/02/14	128	Lynbrook	28/07/14
91	Carnegie	23/02/14	129	East Malvern	28/07/14
92	Prahran	23/02/14	130	Darling	28/07/14
93	Fairfield	09/03/14	131	Riversdale	28/07/14
94	Croxton	09/03/14	132	Ascot Vale	11/08/14
95	Coolaroo	23/03/14	133	Regent	11/08/14
96	Jolimont	23/03/14	134	Rosanna	11/08/14

Figure A1 Order and date of deployment of protective services officers – *continued*

Order and date of deployment of protective services officers – continued					
Station number	Train station	Deploy date	Station number	Train station	Deploy date
135	Syndal	11/08/14	157	Batman	20/10/14
136	Aspendale	11/08/14	158	Eaglemont	20/10/14
137	West Richmond	11/08/14	159	East Richmond	20/10/14
138	Jewell	25/08/14	160	Tecoma	20/10/14
139	Hampton	25/08/14	161	Bonbeach	20/10/14
140	Upper Ferntree Gully	25/08/14	162	Windsor	20/10/14
141	Fawkner	25/08/14	163	Westgarth	20/10/14
142	Traralgon	25/08/14	164	Ruthven	03/11/14
143	Nth Williamstown	08/09/14	165	Kananook	03/11/14
144	Hallam	08/09/14	166	Patterson	03/11/14
145	Northcote	08/09/14	167	Middle Brighton	03/11/14
146	Spotswood	08/09/14	168	Malvern	03/11/14
147	Moorabbin	22/09/14	169	Balaclava	03/11/14
148	Heatherdale	22/09/14	170	Middle Footscray	03/11/14
149	Hawthorn	22/09/14	171	Anstey	27/01/15
150	Glenhuntly	22/09/14	172	Brunswick	27/01/15
151	Laburnum	06/10/14	173	Lalor	27/01/15
152	North Brighton	06/10/14	174	Merri	01/06/15
153	Rushall	06/10/14	175	Roxburgh Park	01/06/15
154	Glen Iris	06/10/14	176	Collingwood	01/06/15
155	McKinnon	06/10/14	177	Gardenvale	01/06/15
156	Gardiner	06/10/14			

Figure A1 der and date of deployment of protective services officers – *continued*

Source: Victorian Auditor-General's Office.

Appendix B.

Audit Act 1994 section 16 submissions and comments

Introduction

In accordance with section 16(3) of the *Audit Act 1994*, a copy of this report was provided to the Department of Justice & Regulation, Victoria Police and Public Transport Victoria.

The submissions and comments provided are not subject to audit nor the evidentiary standards required to reach an audit conclusion. Responsibility for the accuracy, fairness and balance of those comments rests solely with the agency head.

Responses were received as follows:

Department of Justice & Regulation	38
Public Transport Victoria	40
Victoria Police	42

RESPONSE provided by the Secretary, Department of Justice & Regulation



2 1 JAN 2016

Our ref:CD/16/18444

Dr Peter Frost Acting Auditor-General Victorian Auditor-General's Office Level 24, 35 Collins Street MELBOURNE VIC 3000

Dear Dr Frost

Thank you for your letter of 15 December 2015 enclosing the proposed audit report of *Public Safety on Victoria's Train System*, and the invitation to provide a formal response.

The Department of Justice & Regulation (the department) recognises the importance of a passengers feeling safe as they use the train system and the need for effective governance arrangements to support the implementation of personal security and safety initiatives.

The department welcomes the findings and recommendations detailed in the report. A proposed action plan for the implementation of these recommendations is provided at Attachment 1.

Completion of the actions addressing the recommendations will be monitored by the department's Audit Tracking Register. This register is updated and attested to by Deputy Secretaries and reviewed by the department's Audit and Risk Management Committee, on a quarterly basis.

Thank you again for the opportunity to comment on the report.

Yours sincerely

Greg Wilson

Secretary

Encl. Proposed Action Plan – Public Safety on Victoria's Train System



RESPONSE provided by the Secretary, Department of Justice & Regulation - continued

Attachment 1: Proposed Action Plan - Public Safety on Victoria's Train System

Department of Justice & Regulation response to VAGO recommendations

Recommendation	Proposed Action	Completion Date
Recommendation 1 That the Department of Justice and Regulation and Victoria Police evaluate the Protective Services Officers program once full deployment has occurred, with a focus on demonstrating the achievement of objectives.	The recommendation is accepted in principle. The Department of Justice & Regulation will work with Victoria Police to develop an evaluation framework for the Protective Services Officers (PSO) program following full deployment of PSOs by 30 June 2016. The Department notes the audit's findings surrounding the difficulties in developing an evaluation framework with measures that can be directly attributable to the impact of PSOs, and notes this risk in the context of undertaking an evaluation of the program.	Review to commence in 2017
Recommendation 4 That Victoria Police, the Department of Justice and Regulation and Public Transport Victoria formalise a governance framework for strategic cross-agency coordination on personal safety and security on the metropolitan transport system.	The recommendation is accepted. The Department of Justice and Regulation will work in collaboration with Victoria Police, Public Transport Victoria, and the Department of Economic Development, Jobs, Transport and Resources, to establish a Committee with senior representation from each of these agencies.	Committee to be established by June 2016.

RESPONSE provided by the Chief Executive Officer, Public Transport Victoria



Our ref: DOC/16/22584

Dr Peter Frost Acting Auditor-General Victorian Auditor-General's Office Level 24, 35 Collins Street MELBOURNE VIC 3000



PO Box 4724 Melbourne Victoria 3001 Australia Telephone 1800 800 007 ptv.vic.gov.au

Dear Mr Frost

Proposed Performance Audit Report – Public Safety on Victoria's Train System

Thank you for your letter dated 15 December 2015 and the opportunity to provide comment on the proposed audit report on *Public Safety on Victoria's Train System.*

Public Transport Victoria recognises the importance of public safety on the train system and strongly supports the deployment of Protective Services Officers (PSOs) and initiatives to improve customer security and safety on the public transport network.

Public Transport Victoria welcomes and supports the findings raised in the audit report and accepts all recommendations. Our response and proposed actions have been outlined in attachment 1.

We look forward to working with departments and agencies to implement these recommendations and once again thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposed audit report. Should you require any further information or assistance then please contact David Hrzic, Acting Senior Manager, Risk and Audit on

Yours sincerely

Gary Liddle Chief Executive Officer Public Transport Victoria

2011 12016

RESPONSE provided by the Chief Executive Officer, Public Transport Victoria – continued

ATTACHMENT 1

No.	VAGO Recommendation	Public Transport Victoria - Response
2.	That Public Transport Victoria and Victoria Police develop and implement a strategy to address the lack of public awareness of personal safety and security initiatives on night-time trains, and monitor its impact.	PTV accepts the recommendation Public Transport Victoria will work with Victoria Police to develop and implement a strategy to address the lack of public awareness of personal safety and security on night-time trains. The scale of these activities will be subject to available funding.
		Action Date: June 2016
4.	That Victoria Police, the Department of Justice & Regulation and Public Transport Victoria formalise a governance framework for strategic cross-agency coordination on personal safety and security on the metropolitan transport system.	PTV accepts the recommendation Public Transport Victoria, will work with Victoria Police, Department of Justice & Regulation and the Department of Economic Development, Jobs, Transport and Resources to formalise a governance framework for strategic cross-agency coordination on personal safety and security on the metropolitan transport system.
	System.	Action Date: June 2016

Page 2 of 2



RESPONSE provided by the Chief Commissioner, Victoria Police

VICTORIA POLICE



Graham Ashton AM **Chief Commissioner of Police**

Victoria Police Centre 637 Flinders Street Docklands Victoria 3008 Australia Telephone +61 3 9247 6868 Facsimile +61 3 9247 6869 P.O. Box 913

Melbourne Victoria 3001 Australia

Dear Dr Frost

Dr Peter Frost

Acting Auditor General

Level 23, 35 Collins St Melbourne, 3000

VAGO Performance Audit Proposed Report – Public Safety on Victoria's Train System

Thank you for your letter of 15 December 2015 enclosing the proposed report on Public Safety on Victoria's Train System and the invitation to provide a response.

As you have noted in the report the PSO program was an election commitment by the former government and Victoria Police's focus was on implementing the program. The program had to be implemented within short timeframes and involved a significant commitment by Victoria Police and other agencies.

Victoria Police recognises that monitoring the efficiency or effectiveness of the PSO program was not pursued as it was not part of our original project scope. Measuring effectiveness of such a program is a complex and difficult challenge. However, as you have acknowledged, comprehensive and soundly based options for improving efficiency and effectiveness and reducing costs were submitted.

I concur that there is an opportunity to maximise coordination between agencies and ensure that available knowledge, resources and capabilities are efficiently and effectively used through the establishment of a strategic cross-agency governance framework.

Victoria Police supports the recommendations proposed in the report. Please refer to Attachment A for our detailed response in relation the recommendations.

I thank you and your team on producing a quality audit report and for effective consultation to ensure the Victoria Police service model was represented accurately. I look forward to engaging further with your office as the actions outlined in our response are progressed.

Yours sincerely

Graham Ashton AM

Chief Commissioner

21/01/2016

R	Recommendation	Victoria Police response and proposed actions	Estimated Completion dates
H	. That the Department of Justice & Regulation and Victoria Police evaluate the Protective Services Officers program once full deployment has occurred, with a focus on demonstrating the achievement of objectives.	Victoria Police notes the recommendation. Victoria Police is currently actively engaged with partner Agencies including Department of Justice and Regulation and Public Transport Victoria on a range of reviews and evaluations that will inform how we better provide a security overlay on Public Transport. These reviews will assist in better understanding the effectiveness of the PSO model. By 31 December 2016 Victoria Police will have further explored options to make improvements to its service delivery model based around the outcomes of these reviews and evaluations, combined with internally developed measures. Victoria Police notes the audits findings in relation to the challenges	Exploration of improvements of PSO service delivery model based around the outcomes of the various reviews and evaluations by 31 December 2016
Ň	That Public Transport Victoria and Victoria Police develop and implement a strategy to address the lack of public awareness of personal safety and security initiatives on night-time trains, and monitor its impact.	Framework. Victoria Police supports the recommendation and is in the process of developing a PSO recruitment campaign which will show the role of the PSO. The recommendation includes monitoring the impact of the strategy which will require appropriate research. To be effective the key mediums of television and online will need to be utilised as part of the strategy and this is likely to be very costly. Victoria Police will work with Public Transport Victoria on a strategy, subject to availability of appropriate funding.	Strategy to be developed and implemented, if funding available, by June 2016

RESPONSE provided by the Chief Commissioner, Victoria Police – continued

Attachment A

Re	Recommendation	Victoria Police response and proposed actions	Estimated Completion dates
ς.	 That Victoria Police establishes a performance monitoring framework for the Protective Services Officers program, which captures accurate and relevant data to inform future decisions to improve effectiveness and efficiency. 	Victoria Police supports the recommendation. Victoria Police is participating in wide range of external relevant reviews and evaluations that seek to enhance the effectiveness and efficiency of the Protective Services Officer program and the data sets that guide it. As the outcomes and recommendations of each of these reviews become available, they will be examined and combined with internally devised enhancements to our data sets. An enhanced performance monitoring framework will be put in place by 31 December, 2016 and will be regularly reviewed to improve the effectiveness and efficiency of the PSO program.	Enhance performance monitoring framework will be put in place by 31 December 2016
4.	That Victoria Police, the Department of Justice & Regulation and Public Transport Victoria formalise a governance framework for strategic cross-agency coordination on personal safety and security on the metropolitan transport system.	Victoria Police supports the recommendation, and will, work with the Department of Justice and Regulation, Public Transport Victoria and the Department of Economic Development, Jobs, Transport and Resources to set up a Committee with senior representatives from each agency.	Committee to be established by June 2016

RESPONSE provided by the Chief Commissioner, Victoria Police – continued

Auditor-General's reports

Reports tabled during 2015–16

Report title	Date tabled
Follow up of Collections Management in Cultural Agencies (2015–16:1)	August 2015
Follow up of Managing Major Project (2015–16:2)	August 2015
Follow up of Management of Staff Occupational Health and Safety in Public Schools (2015–16:3)	August 2015
Biosecurity: Livestock (2015–16:4)	August 2015
Applying the High Value High Risk Process to Unsolicited Proposals (2015–16:5)	August 2015
Unconventional Gas: Managing Risks and Impacts (2015–16:6)	August 2015
Regional Growth Fund: Outcomes and Learnings (2015–16:7)	September 2015
Realising the Benefits of Smart Meters (2015–16:8)	September 2015
Delivering Services to Citizens and Consumers via Devices of Personal Choice: Phase 2 (2015–16:9)	October 2015
Financial Systems Controls Report: Information Technology 2014–15 (2015–16:10)	October 2015
Department of Education and Training: Strategic Planning (2015–16:11)	October 2015
Public Hospitals: 2014–15 Audit Snapshot (2015–16:12)	November 2015
Auditor General's Report on the Annual Financial Report of the State of Victoria, 2014–15 (2015–16:13)	November 2015
Local Government: 2014–15 Audit Snapshot (2015–16:14)	November 2015
Responses to Performance Audit Recommendations 2012–13 and 2013–14 (2015–16:15)	December 2015
East West Link Project (2015–16:16)	December 2015
Portfolio Departments and Associated Entities: 2014–15 Audit Snapshot (2015–16:17)	December 2015
Water Entities: 2014–15 Audit Snapshot (2015–16:18)	December 2015
Implementing the Gifts, Benefits and Hospitality Framework (2015–16:19)	December 2015
Access to Public Sector Information (2015–16:20)	December 2015
Administration of Parole (2015–16:21)	February 2016
Hospital Performance: Length of Stay (2015–16:22)	February 2016

VAGO's website at www.audit.vic.gov.au contains a comprehensive list of all reports issued by VAGO.



Availability of reports

All reports are available for download in PDF and HTML format on our website www.audit.vic.gov.au

Victorian Auditor-General's Office Level 24, 35 Collins Street Melbourne Vic. 3000 AUSTRALIA

 Phone:
 +61 3 8601 7000

 Fax:
 +61 3 8601 7010

 Email:
 comments@audit.vic.gov.au